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Aphra Behn Society 
Newsletter 

July 2017 

Letter from the Editor 
Dear ABS members, 
 
As the summer months roll (and even fly) by, it is time to celebrate our achievements. Many of us 
are beginning the new academic year shortly, which perhaps means less leisure time but hopefully 
more opportunities for collaboration and the sharing of our accomplishments. On that note, please, 
continue to share your accomplishments of all sorts! This newsletter we have tidings of new 
publications, successful defenses, conference presentations, and more.  Information regarding the 
ABS Biennial conference is also included; I look forward to seeing many of you there.   
 
As I am the first to read our collective news, I must say I am proud to be a member and the archivist 
of such a dedicated and talented society! 
 

Nichol Weizenbeck 

nichol.weizenbeck@du.edu 

 

 

Letter from the Executive President 
Greetings, fellow Aphra Behn Society members, 
 

The new school year is fast approaching – I don’t know where the time has gone – and I hope that each of 

you has enjoyed a relaxing and productive summer!  

 

It’s going to be an exciting fall for the ABS. I hope to see many of you in November for our Biennial 

conference, “Women in the City,” which will be held in Pittsburgh in conjunction with the Burney 

Society. Laura Engel and Marilyn Francus have planned an amazing two days for us: a pre-conference 

Wikipedia Edit-a-thon, a plenary lecture by Kristina Straub, a full-length performance of Centlivre’s The 

Busy Body, and loads of thought-provoking papers from scholars across the globe! Check out the 

conference website here: http://www.aphrabehnconference2017.org/home.html Please note that all 

presenters must be members of the ABS prior to the conference, so make sure to pay your Society dues! 

(And on that note, here is my biennial request that you all renew your memberships, whether you’ll be in 

Pittsburgh or not. Your dues go to support our graduate student travel prize and essay award, the amazing 

ABO and ABO Public, and the operations of the Society itself! You can renew your membership here: 

http://www.aphrabehn.org/members.htm.) 

 

Next up after the conference will be the 2018 ASECS conference in Orlando, where the ABS will have, as 

always, an active presence! Our official panel, “Women and their Publishers,” is being organized by the 

fabulous Kate Ozment. Kate is soliciting papers on the following themes: 

 

mailto:nichol.weizenbeck@du.edu
http://www.aphrabehnconference2017.org/home.html
http://www.aphrabehn.org/members.htm.)
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  Women’s writing found its way into print through a variety of methods:  

  intentionally, accidentally, erroneously, illicitly, and posthumously. In almost all  

  scenarios, publishers were necessary partners in the creation of a material book,  

  and this panel explores these relationships as an essential foil to our rhetorical  

  tradition of women’s writing. This panel investigates: How did women writers  

  choose a publisher or bookseller to finance and disseminate their work? Is gender  

  a factor when women writers collaborate with male publishers and printers? How  

  did publishers market or advertise women’s writing, perhaps compared to their  

  male counterparts or based on generic conventions? And, how were women’s  

  commercial personas mediated or influenced by publishers’ desires and economic  

  motivations? Proposals are welcome that explore any of these questions or their  

  implications, including publishers handling of women’s work posthumously.  

 

I hope you will consider sending a 250-word abstract to Kate at kateozment@tamu.edu by September 15, 

2017. 

 

In other news, I am sad to announce that the wonderful Cassie Childs will be stepping down from her 

position as Member-at-Large on the ABS Executive Board to continue her work as Co-Managing Editor 

for ABO. I’m sure I speak for all of us when I say that we are so grateful for her longtime service and 

wish her continued success at ABO. With Cassie’s departure, we have an opening on the Executive Board, 

and I would like to solicit nominations for a new Member-at-Large to serve a three-year term beginning 

in November. Our Members-at-Large provide administrative support for the Society (running elections, 

organizing the ASECS happy hour), and as members of the Executive Board, help to “determine the 

policies of the Society, and direct the President to receive and disburse the monies of the Society in a way 

consistent with its purpose” (per our constitution). This is a great opportunity to get more involved with 

the Society, and it’s not a huge time commitment, so consider putting your name forward! Please send 

nominations – self or otherwise (if you choose to nominate someone else, I just ask that you seek their 

permission in advance) – to me at jennifer-airey@utulsa.edu by September 15, 2017. We will conduct an 

election via email later this fall. 

 

The spring issue of ABO is now available online at http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/ ! This issue 

includes a brilliant essay by Jade Higa on Charlotte Charke, and a fantastic pedagogy forum with 

contributions by Melanie Holm, Susan Carlile, Ann Campbell, and Jodi Wyett. Make sure to check out all 

of their wonderful work! And don’t miss out on ABO Public, which continues to thrive: 

http://www.aphrabehn.org/ABO/ !  

 

I want to conclude this note with a reminder to submit your good news – publications, promotions, 

scholarly events – for inclusion in the newsletter. It’s always a pleasure to celebrate the work and 

achievements of our membership! 

 

Wishing you all a happy rest of summer and a great beginning to the school year! 

 

Jennifer 

 

 

Jennifer L. Airey 

Associate Professor of English 

Executive President, Aphra Behn Society for Women in the Arts, 1660-1830 

University of Tulsa 

 

mailto:kateozment@tamu.edu
mailto:jennifer-airey@utulsa.edu
http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/
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ABS 2017 Biennial Conference 

 
The Aphra Behn Society for Women in the Arts 1660-1830 

2017 Biennial Conference 

“Women and the City”  

November 3-4, 2017, Pittsburgh, PA 
 

 

 
 

Plenary Lecture by Professor Kristina Straub 

Carnegie Mellon University 
 

In her groundbreaking biography of Aphra Behn, Janet Todd paints a rich picture of the author’s life in 

London: “As long as Behn had money, her domestic needs could easily be met near or in the old city. She 

could get her maid to buy food from street barrows and she herself could obtain what she needed on 

London Bridge or hunt and haggle for cloth and accessories at the New Exchange. She could browse in 

book shops on the lower floor or go to Paternoster Row, where publishers had established themselves after 

being horribly decimated by the Fire” (160). Inspired by Aphra Behn’s legacy as a female professional in 

London, and Pittsburgh’s urban culture and history, we invite papers that explore the topic of “Women and 

the City.” How do fantasies and realities of “the city” -–its people, neighborhoods, theaters, pleasure 

gardens, coffee houses, exhibition halls, temptations, politics, material culture, ecology, economy, religion, 

fashion, media, mad houses, and debtors prisons—shape literary, artistic and theatrical culture? How does 

gender relate to urban experience?  



❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖

 
Sponsored by  

The Aphra Behn Society for Women in the Arts, 1660-1830 

Duquesne University 

West Virginia University 

 
 

❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ 
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New Publications from our Members 
 

 

Karen Gevirtz’s latest publication is hot of the presses. This book analyzes 

early twenty-first century film and television’s fascination with representing 

the Anglo-American eighteenth century. Grounded in cultural studies, film 

studies, and adaptation theory, the book examines how these works 

represented the eighteenth century to assuage anxieties about values, systems, 

and institutions at the start of a new millennium. The first two chapters reveal 

how films like Gulliver’s Travels (2010) or the remake of Poldark (2015) use 

history to establish the direct relationship between the eighteenth century and 

the twenty-first. The final chapters examine pairs of productions for how they 

address and legitimate different aspects of contemporary ideology such as 

attitudes toward race and gender, or the connection between technological and social progress. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Aphra Behn: A Secret Life Janet Todd 
Available now in quality bookstores and from online retailers  
$18.95/£14.99 pbk;  ISBN 978-1-909572-06-5, 2017 Fentum Press 
Order (US): 1-800 283-3572; pd_orderentry@ingramcontent.com 
Order (UK): orders@macmillan.co.uk; +44 (0) 1256 302692  

mailto:pd_orderentry@ingramcontent.com
mailto:orders@macmillan.co.uk
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“Fascinating, a page-turner and a delight” Emma Donoghue 
 
Revised and updated with a new introduction, Aphra Behn: A Secret Life tells the story of one of the 
most extraordinary writers in English literature.  A combination of secrecy and display, Behn is 
emblematic of the Restoration period, a time of creativity, licence, masks and self-fashioning. 
 
“A brisk, entertaining, and richly detailed portrait of a unique woman and her era. … Todd, editor of 
the seven-volume Complete Works of Aphra Behn, The Poetry of Aphra Behn, and the journal Aphra 
Behn Studies, offers an authoritative portrait of a defiant, wily, and enterprising woman. Todd 
acknowledges that much scholarship has been undertaken in the 20 years since her original biography... 
they seem to have affirmed, rather than altered, her shrewd, sweeping view of 17th-century England 
and the admiring portrait she ably fashioned in her earlier book. Steeped as she is in Behn's work, Todd 
gives close, perceptive readings of her oeuvre, including her abundant output of poetry; where relevant, 
she connects these works to the politics of the time: the clash of Catholicism and Protestantism, the rise 
of Tories and Whigs, and the fraught royal succession.” 

Kirkus Reviews, June 2017 
 

A Professor Emerita at the University of Aberdeen and Honorary Fellow of Newnham College, Janet 
Todd is a former President of Lucy Cavendish College, Cambridge. She has written on authors including 
Jane Austen, Mary Wollstonecraft, Aphra Behn, Byron and members of the Shelley circle. Her acclaimed 
novel, A Man of Genius, was published in 2016. 

Praise for the first hardback edition 
 “A fascinating picture of courtly intrigue and a woman’s life, from one of our foremost literary 

historians”  
 Lisa Jardine, Independent on Sunday 

 
“Fascinating scholarship. Todd conveys Behn’s vivacious character and the mores of the time.”  

The New York Times 
 

“Ground-breaking—it reads quickly and lightly. Even Todd’s throwaway lines are steeped in learning and 
observation.” Ruth Perry, MIT, ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ wŜǾƛŜǿ ƻŦ .ƻƻƪǎ 

 
 “A major new biography…will be of interest to everyone who cares about the period or about women 

as writers” Jane Spencer, The Times Higher Education Supplement   
 

“Thorough and stimulating a fascinating study of the public face of Behn, of its shifting masks and 
modes.” Maureen Duffy, Literary Review 

 
Aphra Behn: A Secret Life 

Janet Todd 
ISBN 978-1-909572-06-5, Fentum Press 

£14.99/$18.95 •608pp•  
 

www.janettodd.co.uk 
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ABO: Interactive Journal for Women in the Arts is a peer-reviewed, scholarly online journal 

published twice yearly under the auspices of the University of South Florida.  The journal’s 

policies and mission may be found at http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/policies.html. Past 

volumes may be viewed at http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/.  

 

Editor:  

Laura Runge (University of South Florida) 

 

Section Editors:  

Kirsten Saxton, Scholarly Editor (Mills College) 

Laura Runge, Pedagogy Editor (University of South Florida) 

Robin Runia, Book Review Editor (Xavier University) 

 

Managing Editors:  

Jennifer Golightly (University of Denver) 

Aleksondra Hultquist (University of Melbourne) 

 

 

Aphra Behn Society Graduate Essay Prize 

  

The Aphra Behn Society Graduate Essay Prize is a biennial award made by the Society for the 

best graduate student paper presented at the ABS Meeting.  Papers will be judged on the 

following criteria: provides clear articulation of the argument, advances critical understanding of 

the subject, demonstrates an intelligent relationship to secondary resources, and shows adeptness 

of close reading skills. In addition to special recognition, the prize carries a cash award of $150, 

as well as the opportunity for publication in our journal, ABO  

http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/ . 

 

To enter, you must be member of the Aphra Behn Society; for membership information, please 

visit http://aphrabehn.org/members.htm. 

  

The paper you submit for the prize must be an expanded, revised version of the one that you 

presented at the conference (about 4,000-6,000 words). Papers should be correctly formatted 

according to MLA documentation style. Submissions are due by January 10, 2018. 

http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/policies.html
http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/
http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/abo/
http://aphrabehn.org/members.htm
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The winner of the prize will be notified soon after the committee has made its decision and will 

be announced through the Aphra Behn Society’s Newsletter and listserv. 

Newly Published Essays and Chapters from our Members 
 
 

 

Jennifer Airey’s “‘He stood like one transfixed with thunder’: Male Rape and 

the Punishment of Libertinism in Eliza Haywood’s Love in Excess.” Women’s 

Writing (2017): 1-14. 

 

Midway through Eliza Haywood's Love in Excess, Count D'elmont falls victim 

to a bed trick at the hands of the sexually aggressive Melantha. While prior 

critics have overlooked this scene, it is central to Haywood's ideological purpose: the punishment 

of D'elmont's sexual aggression. He plans to rape Melliora, only to find himself violated in 

return. The novel creates a parallel between Alovisa’s relationship with Baron D'espernay and 

D'elmont's relationship with Melantha, one that forces D'elmont into a stereotypically female 

subject position as the victim of sexual assault. A similar pattern will hold throughout the novel 

as D’elmont's libertine and violent impulses are punished with acts of sexual coercion 

perpetrated on his person. This essay therefore argues that Love in Excess seeks both to expose 

sexual double standards and to punish hypermasculinity and male libertinism. It is only when 

D'elmont has been stripped of his libertine aggression, only when he has experienced the 

traditionally feminine role in sexual pursuits, that he earns his happily ever after. Acts of sexual 

assault become, perversely, the instruments by which the novel civilizes male aggression into 

companionate bliss. 

 

 

 

Conference Presentations 
 

Cassie Childs presented her paper "Eating Local: Lady Mary Wortley Montagu's Italian Garden," 

at ASCES. The ASECS Women's Caucus awarded her paper the winner of the 2016-2017 

Catherine Macaulay Prize for best graduate paper on a feminist or gender studies project.  

 

Nichol Weizenbeck presented her essay “Willed Away: Incest and Inheritance in Mary Davys’s 

The Reform’d Coquet” on the “Unlawful Carnal Knowledge roundtable at ASECS.  

 

In the first weekend of June, Karen Gevirtz was part of a session on Jane Austen at a local book 

festival (http://www.mapsobookfest.org/). She had a great time discussing Austen's legacy with 

her co-panelist, Kathleen Flynn, a journalist with The New York Times and author of a novel 

about time travelers who meet Austen.  

 

 

 

 

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.mapsobookfest.org%2F&data=01%7C01%7Ckaren.gevirtz%40shu.edu%7C2d734b2b4ab24dc22bf208d4b2e6386d%7C51f07c2253b744dfb97ca13261d71075%7C1&sdata=LEf5OVtLuyeB5uVAuJC%2BTWn90iYi1OB6Dft20h95jHs%3D&reserved=0
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Call for Submissions 
 

Please consider submitting an abstract to the following proposed collection of original essays.  

 

Title: Castration in Literature, Performance, and Visual Art: 1660-1800 

 

Deadline for abstracts: September 1, 2017 

 

Editor: Anne Greenfield, Valdosta State University (algreenfield@valdosta.edu) 

 

Description: 

 

Castrated men and boys figured prominently in the late seventeenth- and early eighteenth-

century European musical, literary, and visual arts. In addition to the Italian castrati who became 

indispensable to operatic stages, fictional eunuchs appeared regularly in poems, short fiction, 

plays, and paintings of the period. This collection seeks to examine the conflicting, intersecting, 

and shared ideologies underlying representations of castration over the course of the long 

eighteenth century. Since depictions of castration appeared in various forms and in a variety of 

genres, papers examining castration in one or more venues between 1660 and 1800 are welcome. 

 

Topics for essays may address, but are not limited to, the following: 

 

¶ Italian castrati as historical figures, and/or in performance on operatic stages and in 

religious arenas. 

¶ Eastern eunuchs represented in novels, short fiction, poetry, and plays. 

¶ Discussions of castrated males in medical treatises. 

¶ Castration depicted in the visual arts, including Dutch conversion paintings, engravings 

from travel narratives and histories, and satirical paintings and caricatures. 

¶ Depictions of impotence, whether figurative, imagined, or feigned. 

Submissions: 

 

Interested parties may submit to the editor a 250-500 word abstract, along with a biographical 

statement (indicating your affiliation, prior publications, and contact information) by September 

1, 2017. Contributors will be notified by mid-September if their abstracts have been accepted. If 

accepted, a final version of the paper (6,000-8,000 words) would be needed by April 1, 2018. 

 

Inquiries and questions may be directed to Anne Greenfield, algreenfield@valdosta.edu. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:algreenfield@valdosta.edu
mailto:algreenfield@valdosta.edu
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Announcements 
 
Kathleen Lubey was awarded a Lewis Walpole Library/ASECS Visiting Fellowship, for which 

she will be in residence in June 2018. 

 

Cassie Childs has accepted the position of Associate Director of Composition and Continuing 

Instructor at the University of South Florida, beginning August 2017. 

 

Karen Gevirtz was promoted to full professor. 

 

Karen Gevirtz will be a visiting fellow at Chawton in August. 

 

Nicole Spottke has been given the new role of English Department Co-chair at Valencia College, 

West Campus. She is very excited for her new responsibilities. 

 

 

ABOPublic 
 

Alaina Pincus, editor, and Leah Thomas, assistant editor. ABOPublic: An Interactive Forum for 

Women in the Arts, 1640-1830 is a public scholarship forum to promote discussion of 

contemporary issues in eighteenth-century studies. ABOPublic looks forward to receiving posts 

in the future. Send your submissions to: http://www.aphrabehn.org/ABO/. 

 
 

 

ABS Executive Board 
 

Executive President: Jennifer Airey  

Conference Presidents: Laura Engel and Marilyn Francus 

Past Conference Presidents: Kirsten Schultz and Karen Gevirtz 

Members at Large: Sarah Creel and Cassie Childs 

British Representative: Elaine Hobby 

Newsletter Editor: Nichol Weizenbeck 

Listserv Moderator: Robin Runia 

Website Editor: Anne Greenfield 

 

Please contact our executive president, Jennifer Airey, with any inquiries at: jennifer-

airey@utulsa.edu.  

 

The Aphra Behn Society is heavily dependent on membership dues for our conferences. Dues 

also aid in reducing fees for graduate students and in providing the Graduate Essay Prize 

awarded during our conferences. We appreciate your support, and we encourage you to extend 

the invitation to join scholars working on women in the arts in the long eighteenth century. 

http://www.aphrabehn.org/ABO/
mailto:jennifer-airey@utulsa.edu
mailto:jennifer-airey@utulsa.edu

